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You enlisted in the Navy and began a period of active duty on 18 January 1989.  After a period of 
service, you reenlisted on 16 October 1992.  On 17 January 1996, you commenced a period of 
unauthorized absence (UA) which ended in your apprehension 302 days later on 13 November 
1996.  On 6 January 1997, you were found guilty at a special court-martial (SPCM) of the 
aforementioned UA and sentenced to confinement for 90 days, forfeitures of $500.00 pay per 
month for 3 month, to be reduced in rank to E-1, and to be separated with a Bad Conduct 
Discharge (BCD).  On 25 February 1998, you were so discharged.   
 
In 2011, you submitted an application to the Naval Discharge Review Board (NDRB) requesting 
an upgrade to your discharge.  While NDRB found administrative errors on your Certificate of 
Release or Discharge from Active Duty (DD 214), the NDRB concluded your discharge was 
proper as issued. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire to be issued a DD 214 capturing your service dates 
from 18 January 1989 to 15 October 1992 as Honorable (HON) and receive a discharge upgrade.  
You also requested your reentry code be changed from RE-4 and contend you incurred PTSD 
and MHC during your military service, adding, (1) “I did not have any disciplinary issues or 
write-ups prior to this incident and I was not offered any treatment or counseling as an 
alternative to being discharged,” and (2) “I would have loved to serve my country by continuing 
my obligated active service and retire but I feel like I wasn’t given any chances, options, or 
opportunities to do so.”  For purposes of clemency consideration, the Board noted you did not 
provide supporting documentation describing post-service accomplishments or advocacy letters. 
 
Based on your assertion that you incurred PTSD and MHC during military service, a qualified 
mental health professional reviewed your request and provided the Board with the AO.  The AO 
stated in pertinent part: 
 

Petitioner’s OMPF (official military personnel file) did contain evidence of a 
diagnosis of an Adjustment Disorder and personality disorder traits.  His 
symptoms were considered resolved upon his discharge in 1991 from the naval 
hospital.  Although the court-martial transcript was not available to the NDRB 
who noted discrepancies within Petitioner’s contentions.  Petitioner did not 
provide evidence of a post-service diagnosis.  There is no evidence he was 
unaware of his misconduct or not responsible for his behavior.  Additional records 
(e.g., post-service mental health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, 
symptoms, and their specific link to his misconduct) would aid in rendering an 
alternate opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “[b]ased on the available evidence, it is my considered clinical opinion, there 
is insufficient evidence of PTSD or another MHC that can be attributed to military service, or 
that his in-service misconduct could be attributed to PTSD or another MHC.” 
 
Based upon this review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were 
insufficient to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as 






